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SENATEBILL NO. 122

AN ACT TO REVISE PROVISIONS RELATED TO THE DEATH PENALTY.

A prison/jail population cost estimate statement has been requested on SB122
dueto Section 1 of SB 122. Section 1 of SB 122 addsarequirement that thejury
find that the defendant is "too dangerous to be incarcerated and is an ongoing
danger to the public and the prison community" before a sentence of death may
be imposed.

It hasthe effect of increasing the period of incarceration for existing crimesin
which a defendant receives a life sentence rather than a death sentence. The
person may have committed acrimethat justifiesthe death penalty but because
thedefendantisnot "too dangerous" thesentencewill befor lifeimprisonment.
A person incarcerated for life serves a longer sentence than a person who is
sentenced to death. Becausethe number of individualswho will receive adeath
sentence and the timeline of events for each individual so sentenced is
unpredictable, it isnot possibleto predict atotal annual or ten-year impact on
prison costs. Itispossible, however, to estimate the average impact per inmate
sentenced to death.

Based on dataprovided by the Department of Corrections, the median length of
timeforaninmateinthepenitentiary withalifesentenceisbetweentwenty and
twenty-oneyears. The average length of stay inthe prison for an inmate with a
death sentence in South Dakota is between twelve and thirteen years.
Accordingly, aninmatewith alife sentence as opposed to adeath sentence will
serve on average eight more yearsin prison.

Thecosttothe statefor oneinmate for oneyear is $25,484. Multiply theyearly
cost by theeight yearsof incarcerationandtheincreased costsare$203,872 per
inmatewithalifesentencewhowouldhavereceived adeath sentencebut forthe
"too dangerous" criteriain Section 1.

The Attorney General has reported that the average cost for an execution is
$60,525. Theincreased costs associated with additional yearsin prison would
be reduced by $60,525 per inmate who received alife sentence as opposed to a
death sentence because the state would not incur the costs related to an



execution. Theresultisanet costincreasetothestateovertheinmate'slifetime
of $143,000 per inmate who would have received a death sentence but for the
"too dangerous" criteria in Section 1, over that inmate's life in the prison
system.

Costsrelatedto appealsfor any defendant'ssentenceareindeterminate because
eachinmate, regardlessof alife sentence or adeath sentence, hasthe same core
appeals to challenge his or her conviction. Whether the defendant has any
extraordinary appeal rights are fact specific to his or her case and are
indeterminate, and therefore are not considered in this estimate.

Since the death penalty was reinstated in 1979 the State has had eight persons
sentenced to death, with three inmates currently awaiting their execution. No
opinionisofferedwhether any of thecurrentinmatesor futuredefendantswould
have been sentenced to life as opposed to death according to the criteriain
Section 1 of the bill.

Thislegislation has no impact on jail costs.
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